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TOWN BOARD MINUTES

TOWN OF POESTENKILL

TOWN BOARD MEETING
JANUARY 13, 2022
(Not approved at time of distribution)

ROLL CALL AS FOLLOWS



          NON-VOTING MEMBERS 
Councilwoman Butler 
Present


          Susan Horton, Absent
Councilman Hass
            Present                                  Andrew Gilchrist, Town Attorney

Councilman Van Slyke
Present  


   


           
                    
Councilman Wohlleber
Present                             
Supervisor Hammond   
Present
Supervisor Hammond led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and opened the floor for any public comments.
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD – K. Gibson discussed the fact that he was a long-time resident of Poestenkill and that over the 47 years he has come to realize how great the people of Poestenkill are and how proud he is to live here. He went on to discuss that he had been trying to purchase a piece of property for over 2 ½ years and was finally able to do so because of the outstanding help of Betsy Pinho, Michele Wait, Sue Horton and Tom Russell. He then went on to thank DJ Goyer, Highway Superintendent, and his crew for his help in fixing a road water problem. He again said that he was very appreciative of Poestenkill and the fine people who work to help the residents. 
Scott Bidwell asked what the status of the Kronau PDD was and Supervisor Hammond stated that Kronau withdrew plans to go further. Mr. Bidwell went on to state that his research of the size specified in the PDD Proposal was at odds with the acreage shown in the PDD Proposal, that he believed it to only be approximately 7.9 acres. He thought that the Town should look into this discrepancy for future purposes. Supervisor Hammond said that he would bring it up to the Town Attorney. Mr. Bidwell then asked if grants were available to provide Municipal water to Deer Creek. Supervisor Hammond said that the Town had hired the LaBerge Group to look into expanding the water district and that we would look at Deer Creek. 
Tom Russell asked if the Eastwick Press should be considered as the official Town paper. Supervisor Hammond said their circulation only includes a portion of the Town and therefore, it was not being considered.

A brief discussion ensued regarding the Public Officials Law and potential conflicts regarding Attorney Gilchrist, and it was determined to not be a problem. Dominic Jacangelo stated that he is a very good attorney. This was also supported by others who have had past experiences with Attorney Gilchrist. 
Dom Jacangelo brought up the subject of the new 2022 Benefit Unit charge (BU), which is on the 2022 Property Tax bill for anyone located in the Water District. There was a lengthy discussion covering the last ten years. Among the various points discussed are:



-
Because of water leakage due to past contractor errors, the Town




had to hire a professional leak locating service to find, and then a 




contractor to fix the contractor caused problems.



-
Dom Jacangelo said that years ago C.T. Male worked with the Town in 



determining what went into the Benefit Unit calculations vs. what went 




into the water usage, per thousand gallons. He said that the BU charges 




were basically constant from 2011 thru 2020, but that they then increased 




by more than 10% from 2020 to the Proposed 2022 BU. He questioned 





why they were increasing since the Brunswick Bonds were probably 




retired, and the remaining Bonds do not increase each year, they are fixed 




at $148,100.



-
Dom questioned the “Repairs” and the “Contingency” categories detailed




in the BU charges. 

Tim Anastasio, Water District Benefit Unit Review Board member since the Water District was established, said that this issue should have been looked at before. D. Jacangelo discussed the numerous start up problems with the Water District and mentioned that by working with C.T. Male and the contractor, the Town was able to get the contractor to go back and dig up and fix many locations which had been missing “Thrust Blocks”; the contractor did this at his expense, not the Town’s. Supervisor Hammond said that he had become aware of the contractor’s other deficiencies such as installing service lines through large, galvanized culvert drainage pipes (an improper installation procedure) which was now causing the Town to spend locating and repairing dollars. He said that the Town Attorney had told him that since the problems were created over ten years ago that there was nothing that the Town could legally do. 
Bob Brunet, Water Manager, stated that the Benefit Unit Review Board was established as an “Independent Review Board” which was separate from the daily operations of the Water District, and reported to the Town Supervisor. He then quoted the Town Law 220-34 which states “Setting Forth a Specific Unit Charge, a rate per unit, a charge per unit for Debt Service and Capital Improvements”. He said that based upon the details discussed by D. Jacangelo, he thought that the Town Board should prepare and approve a change in the specific wording of the Town Law, so that it would specifically include the items discussed and included. He believes that the present wording is misleading. He explained that the 2022 Debt Service line in the Budget shows $148,100 for Bond Payments and that the BU 2022 Budget shows $320,368, therefore, there was about $172,268 which needed to be accounted for. T. Anastasio again said that he wanted to know specifically what these charges were and who makes that decision. He said that he felt that the BU was being “Played”. 

At this point, Supervisor Hammond suggested that Mr. Anastasio have the Benefit Unit Review Board come together as a committee to review the details. 
There was a statement sent in by a town resident regarding “Property Rights Regarding Hitchcock Civil Rights Case Settlement”, which will be attached to these minutes. With no further comments, this portion of the Public Comment Period was closed at 7:25 p.m. 
Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and carried that the bills were audited for payment.

Motion by Hass, seconded by Van Slyke and an oral vote of 5 ayes to accept the Town Clerk’s minutes of the December 16, 2021, as written.  Motion by Butler, seconded by Wohlleber and an oral vote of 5 ayes to accept the Town Clerk’s minutes of the December 27, 2021, Year End Meeting as written. Motion by Wohlleber, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to accept the 2022 Organizational Meeting of January 6, 2022, as written. 
Liaison Reports:

Planning Board – T. Russell reported on the January Planning Board Meeting. T. Russell stated that there was nothing new on the Cooper Hill Subdivision. 
Zoning Board – S. Kalafut reported on the January 11, 2022, Zoning Board Meeting. She reported that an applicant applied for a variance for property on 116 Plank Road and a Public Hearing was held on this subject. 
Fire Company – Town Board members had copies of the Fire Co. December 2021 report.  Councilman Van Slyke asked if they had responded to all calls and L. Basle responded that he could FOIL that information and that they are not an ambulance service. 
Library – L. Lundgren reported on the activities at the library. She reported that the library now has a new website and encouraged town residents to take the “Community Survey” located on the website. She also stated that the Holiday Lights fundraiser exceeded their goals this year. 
Youth Advisory Board – T. Buker reported that she has started the process of planning Summer Camp.
CAC-   There was no meeting.
Discussion Items: 

Water Rate Increase to $5.25 – Bob Brunet, Water Manager, reported that Troy notified the Town that the water rate per thousand gallons would be increased from $3.432 to $3.632, effective January 1, 2022. He said that he had reviewed both the Troy and Brunswick Agreements with Poestenkill and that this increase of $.20/1,000 gallons was proper. He said that he had talked with Troy and Brunswick and that Brunswick will also be increasing it’s cost by $.05. The total increases to Poestenkill will be $.25/1,000 gallons. Based upon this, he recommended that our water rate increase from $5.00/1,000 gallons (approximately $.75 per month for the average residential user to $5.25/1,000 gallons). 
Poestenkill Fire Company – There was a continuation of discussions from prior meetings on the contract between the Town and the Fire Company and other issues. The discussions mostly involved questions from all Town Board members and were directed to L. Basle, Fire Co. member. Some of the specific items involved:


-
Whether or not a major cost item should be discussed and tentatively agreed to 



 prior to a formal contract. 


-
Reporting the number of “calls” and other pertinent information.


-
There was yet no contract, even though negotiations began last October and


there had been several meetings. 


-
The Proposed contract had not yet been returned to Supervisor Hammond


-
There were questions regarding a “Public Hearing” to which Supervisor 



Hammond stated that they were following the Town Council’s direction. 

The subject was closed when Supervisor Hammond stated that there would be a “Special Public Hearing” on January 26, 2022. 

Copiers at Town Hall – This subject will be held over until the February Town Board meeting. Supervisor Hammond asked Councilwoman Butler to look over this information and report her findings to the Board. 
Postage Meter – This subject was tabled until the February Town Board meeting. 
Policy Updates and Review – This subject will be held over until the February Town Board meeting. Supervisor Hammond asked A. Gilchrist, Town Attorney to review the Town’s Policies such as Procurement, Ethics, etc. and report back to the town board. 
Highway Contract – This subject was tabled until the February Town Board meeting. 
Action Items – 

Retirement – Standard Workday for Elected and Appointed Officials – This subject will be held over to the February Town Board Meeting. 
Schedule Public Hearing for Fire Co. Contract - A Public Hearing will be held on Wednesday, January 26, 2022, at 6:30 p.m. to discuss the 2022-2023 Fire Protection agreement. 
Reports - 
Supervisor’s Report- Supervisor Hammond stated he had no written report this evening. 
Town Attorney’s Report – Andrew Gilchrist our new Town Attorney introduced himself to the audience. 
Town Clerk’s Report – Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to accept the Town Clerk’s report of December 2021. The total amount received in the Clerk’s office was $1,982.56 and of that amount $1,394.41 remitted to the Supervisor. The Town Clerk also presented her 2021 Revenue and Disbursement report. Town Board members had copies of the Town Clerk’s Revenue/Disbursement Report for the year ending 2021. Town Board members had copies of the Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer’s written report.  There were also reports from the Assessor, DCO, 811 report, Water report and the Highway Dept. report.  
Water Manager’s Report – Bob said that it has been a very busy, but rewarding, month and reviewed issues including:


- 
All normal water district functions had gone well and all objectives, under the 



the town’s control, were either met or exceeded.

-
The landfill DEC consent decree requirements were now met for 2021 and the 



NYSDOH and DEC organizations have been notified. We have taken over this



responsibility from Ryan Biggs/Clark Davis, thereby saving the Town several 



thousand dollars per year. He expects no problems going forward. 


-
The embedded batteries in our water meter antennas are beginning to become



defective (over 10 years in service). Bob said that he was getting replacement 



antennas from the manufacturer (at no cost to the town) and would be replacing



these on the residents’ premises at no cost to the resident. 


-
He discussed a major water leak on the St. Gobain premises and the town’s 


ability to help them. He mentioned that since the lost water was at their location,



beyond the meter, that they would be paying for this lost water, not the town. 


-
Bob mentioned that he had just today talked to Justin Deming (NYSDOH) and



received notice that the DEC Preliminary tests at DSI for PFOA/PFOS had 



exceeded the 10 MCL limit (23.1 PPT for PFOA) and that future testing of nearby


wells would be a requirement, similar to the Algonquin Middle School situation. 



He said that he had notified Rich Elder (RCDOH) and requested information 



regarding his testing plans. It was noted that, at this time, the required verification



tests were not yet completed, and that formal DEC public notification would be 



made at that time. Eric Wohlleber commented that the town should be notified 



when there is a spill and that private wells should be tested. Supervisor Hammond 



asked Councilman Wohlleber to prepare a letter to the DEC from the Town 



requesting well testing. 

Payment of Bills:

Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to pay Warrant #1-2022 in the amount of $74,631.48.  Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to pay Warrant #2-2022 in the amount of $78,917.75. 
Motion by Supervisor Hammond, seconded by Hass and carried to exit to Executive Session at 8:50 p.m. to discuss a legal issue with no votes being taken. Motion by Van Slyke, seconded by Wohlleber to exit Executive Session at 9:30 p.m. and immediately adjourn this meeting.  
Respectfully submitted,

Susan Horton
Town Clerk

